NORTH LUFFENHAM PARISH COUNCIL

	Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held at the North Luffenham Community Centre at 7.30pm on Monday January 19th 2015 



	Present: Cllr Cade, (Chairman) Cllr Sewell (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Smith, Cllr Mrs Riordan,  Cllr Cummings, Cllr Overington, Cllr Barnes and Cllr Ellis.

Also in attendance: Mr. I Ferguson, (Parish Clerk), Cty Cllr Miss Waller & Cty Cllr Bool

There were 4 members of the public present. No issues were raised so the meeting proper commenced

	ITEM
	ACTION

	1. APOLOGIES

None

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Mrs Riordan declared an interest in item 14 (Oval walls) by virtue of owning an adjoining property.  Cllr Cummings declared an interest in item 11 (burial arrangements) by virtue of being Treasurer to North Luffenham Parochial Church Council.


	

	3. MINUTES OF MEETING OF DECEMBER 1st 2014 

These had been circulated to Councillors and were signed by the Chairman as being a true record.
	

	4. MATTERS ARISING
Cycle racks.   Although Heather Caldicott of RCC had said that planning permission would not now be necessary, Spire homes would still require village consultation. It was therefore AGREED not to proceed with this project. The Clerk will advise Ms Caldicott 
Speed limits.  Cllr Overington reminded the Council of the current situation in that RCC had done a speed survey along Edith Weston Road the results of which supported a reduction to 30 mph limit. However the subsequent Police survey did not. The PC had also requested a reduction in the speed limit along Station Rd (currently 60 pmh). Cty Cllr Bool said that the issue of the requested 30 mphspeed limit will be considered at Cabinet in March and he had already asked for a reminder note of the PC's supporting argument to help in presenting the PC's case.    It was AGREED that Cllrs Overington, Mrs Riordan and Barnes will prepare this in draft and in the first place send it to Cty Cllrs Bool and Miss Waller for perusal.  The Station Road limit is being considered separately.
Asset Register.  The Clerk reported he had now received details of assets held by councillors and will update the register
3rd Notice Board.  (NOTE – Cllr Overington declared an interest in this item as one of the people quoting for the business is a family member).  The Clerk had received a further quotation of £480 for a Notice Board of similar size and design to that in Pinfold Close from a Mr Trevor Johnson.  

Vers2(Feb3)

However the PC would need to provide its own posts and erect the Board. The preferred site is at the bottom of Kings Rd by the letter box on the grass area.  The Clerk will first check out the situation with regard to planning then instruct Mr Johnson to proceed.  The Clerk will also, out of courtesy talk to the residents of the Coach House.
                 


	Clerk

Cllrs Barnes, Overington & Mrs Riordan

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk



	5. WEBSITE
· A “local services” directory has been created including a new “Fox & Hounds” page.  Mr Allen of the Fox & Hounds has agreed there will be no overt advertising
· “village wall”  Cllr Smith had circulated an “acceptable use policy” prior to the meeting for comment. This was AGREED. However the PC were assured that any comments on the “wall” would be vetted and if felt inappropriate removed.  Residents should be made aware of the “wall” and this will be done in the Chairman’s report prior to the APM.
· Mr Pete Burrows has now joined the committee.  


	Cllr Cade



	6.        6           CORRESPONDENCE
· Email from Mr Hopkins concerning starlings in Ancaster Way. The Clerk referred him to Mrs Hudson who heads up the residents’ group in this regard.
· Email from Mr Dixon concerning starlings in Ancaster Way. As above the Clerk had referred him to Mrs Hudson.
· Email from RCC concerning planning consultation. The Clerk had posted this on the website and notice boards.
· E-mail from Neil Brunning of Spire Homes asking about ownership of the land behind the chapel and adjacent to 10 Dewey’s Close. The Clerk had circulated this to councillors but it was thought to be RCC-owned although it is not certain. 
7         FINANCE (GENERAL)
Payments.   All payments as set out at the end of these minutes were approved.  This includes an invoice for £53 for replacement pads for the defibrillator due to it having been used.
Tax Base for 2015/16. The Clerk had been advised that the tax base for 15/16 will increase by about 30 to 316.93. The Clerk explained that the significance of this is that the same precept will be recouped from more households thus reducing the PC portion of Council Tax from £26-07 

to £23-58  


	Clerk



	8 PLANNING
      Applications
· A covered walkway at Keepers Cottage: granted

· Fell a Norwegian spruce at Sunny Knoll Farm: granted  

Process document.  Cllr Smith has been unable to do this and it will be carried forward
Trees by Village Sign  Cllr Smith has ascertained from the Rosewood site manager that it is planned to remove these trees but it will be a few months yet.
Pedestrian guard rail at opening from Rosewood onto Edith Weston Rd.  The Clerk had been advised by Dave Brown of Highways Dept that such a guard rail will be installed.


	Cllr Smith 



	9         DAMAGE TO OVAL ARISING FROM BONFIRE NIGHT
Cllr Overington had circulated a paper prior to the meeting.  He expressed concern that there is damage to the Oval caused by the fire itself leaving a large scorched area, but also by large vehicles on the Oval delivering pallets and by commercial vehicles selling stuff on the night. He went on to say that the event is becoming bigger and bigger with more widespread advertising, and that he does not believe that is the function of the PC to be organising events for the county. .  He reminded the PC that it is both user and trustee of the Oval. Cllr Mrs Riordan has concerns that that the PC is providing entertainment free of charge for people from outside the village when that should be for residents only. Therefore she feels we should NOT advertise the event. Cllr Mrs Riordan felt that a certain amount of damage to the Oval might be acceptable if it is balanced by a benefit to residents.  However it is not acceptable when the damage is increased by the presence of people from outside the village who have no automatic right of free entry. Cllr Ellis also felt that the event is too big for the venue and reminded the PC that there may be competition from an Army event in 2015. 
It was AGREED that the ruts/tracks will be repaired by re-turfing and that the scorched  area be repaired by being raked and re-seeded.   Cllr Mrs Riordan enquired about the cost of such repairs. Cllr Cade said his intention was to take turf from the woodland walkway and Cllr Mrs Riordan suggested that the Trustee should agree to this. It will be carried forward to item 15 below.  However, and as suggested at the PC meeting of December 1st 2014, there will be a working group to review this event for 2015 and the Clerk will ensure that “Bonfire Night” is on the agenda for the first meeting of the new Council on May 18th 2015 and Cllr Cummings agreed to draft Terms of Reference for the group and he will circulate his draft prior to the next meeting.
	Cllr Cade

Clerk

Cllr Cummings

	10        TRANSPARENCY CODE
The Code effects smaller authorities with an annual turnover of under £25,000 and is likely to come into force on April 1st 2015. The Clerk had circulated notes about this prior to the meeting and the salient changes affecting the PC are

· The agenda and all relevant meeting papers are to be published on the website at least 3 clear days prior to the meeting. It was noted that not all residents have internet access and therefore the Clerk will invite people to apply to him for such papers when he posts the agenda on the Notice Board.  Meeting papers will also be available at the meeting itself

· Draft minutes to be posted on the website within one month of the meeting ie BEFORE they are signed off as a true record.

The Clerk will follow developments re this between now and April 1st and get geared up for the changes

	Clerk

	11        VILLAGE BURIAL ARRANGEMENTS
Cllr Barnes had expressed concerns that the village may run out of burial space.  He therefore met with officials of the North Luffenham Parochial Church Council from which he reached the conclusion that there might be some 5-10 years before space runs out and therefore the PC should start to take action now. It was AGREED that this matter should be taken forward by a small Working Group comprising Cllrs Barnes & Cummings working with Janet Whittaker (Churchwarden) and Rev David Nicol.

For items 12, 13, 14 & 15 the Parish Council is acting as Trustee for the Oval recreation ground and the Field Gardens

12       FINANCE REPORT (TRUST)
The Finance report had been circulated prior to the meeting and was approved

13       RULES FOR THE PROTECTION OF OVAL FROM DAMAGE
Following on from his earlier submission, Cllr Overington reminded all members of the Council that the PC as trustee sets out the Oval rules which the PC as user should follow.  That being the case the PC as trustee must decide what is acceptable/unacceptable. He felt the PC as trustee should review the Oval rules as a completely separate discussion from the bonfire. It was agreed that there will be a Working Group to review the Oval rules comprising Cllrs Overington, Ellis and Mrs Riordan and the Group will report prior to the next meeting.
14        OVAL REPORT
· Grass cutting.  The Clerk had formally advised Mr Regan of Mow-All that he has been awarded the contract  
· Walls.  No further progress
· Trees  The Clerk reported that planning permission has just been granted and he will now contact Mark Ashman of Hill-Fort to arrange a time-table
· T9 update   Cllr Cade will follow up on this
· Play area   Cllr Cade reported a broken piece of fencing and he will deal with this
15        FIELD GARDENS REPORT
· Allotments The Clerk reported that he had issued 38 invitations to renew and that had so far resulted in 14 payments. 
· Walkway   The PC ( as Trustee) are not in favour of grass from the walkway being used to re-turf the Oval.  Instead, the FG/Oval working group will discuss ways of restoring the damage on the Oval and report back at the next meeting 

16        OTHER BUSINESS
· Moor Lane  Cty Cllr Miss Waller is still waiting to hear from the South Luffenham councillor who raised this issue
· Good Neighbour Scheme  The Chairman congratulated the organisers in getting this scheme under way. Cllr Cummings advised the PC that DBS/insurance are not going to be covered by the grant and therefore a contribution may be required from the PC. Cllr Mrs Riordan suggested the Village Trust could be asked to help.
· Defibrillator.  Cllr Smith plans to organise more training
· Councillor recruitment  Cllr Cummings reported that the flyer for this had been delivered to all houses.

18        DATE OF NEXT MEETING
        Monday March 23rd 2015

There being no further business the meeting closed at 9-40 pm.
Signed​  ___________________________  Chairman      Date  ____________
	Cllr  Barnes

Cllrs Ellis, Overington & Mrs Riordan

Clerk

Cllr Cade

Cllr Cade

FG/Oval working group

Cllr Smith



	
	


FINANCE REPORT - Positions at January 11th 2015  – Parish Council Account
Monies paid since last meeting
	A
	Mrs J Cade (Jackets /Bins for firework night)
	£149-68

	 B
	E.ON (lamp repair)
	   £154-80


     C

SLCC – annual subscription




       £88-00

     D

Neil Atkins (bins) pay due 31/12/14



       £75-00

     E                Ian Ferguson (net pay + expenses)



     £533-47

     F

HMRC






  
     £328-80    



Account balances 
	a
	HSBC Community a/c
	£7,401-79

	b
	HSBC Money Manager a/c
	£7,390-06


To be paid before the next meeting
E.ON  (lamp repair)







         £115-20

Connunity Heartbeat trust (defibrillator pads)



           £53-00 

_____________________________

FINANCE REPORT  -  Positions at January 11th 2015   -  Trust Accounts

Monies paid since last meeting
none

Account balances
FG/Oval trust dividend account





£   9538-37

FG/Oval trust current account






£   1508-18

To be paid before the next meeting
none

